The Intensity of Your Desires

CAROLYN SAVELLE

Contents

1    How Badly Do You Want It?

2    What Family Were You Born Into?

Key #1 Your Faith

3    What Can Your Faith Produce?

4    Are You Limiting Yourself?

Key #2 Your Mouth

5    What's Coming Out of Your Mouth?

6    Did You Say Thank You?

Key #3 Your Heart

7    Do You Forgive?

8    When Do You Want Your Victory?

CHAPTER

One

How Badly Do You Want It?

How Badly Do You Want It?

Have you ever prayed for something over and over LJ and you still didn't get the results you were believing for? Have you prayed the "Prayer of Faith" and every other kind of prayer you knew to pray, and it didn't work? It makes you wonder, Well, last time it worked. Why isn't it working this time? It feels like you are praying a hit-and-miss kind of prayer, and you don't really know why sometimes it works and other times it doesn't.

Well, I have found the missing element in getting your prayers answered.

Since January of 1999, every prayer I've ever prayed, everything I've desired, everything I've asked God for has been manifest in my life ... within moments, days and hours. The struggle of faith has ceased in my life.

I'm walking in a level with God that I have never walked in before, and I want to tell you how to receive everything that you have prayed and believed God for.

The first question you have to answer is: How badly do you want it? How badly do you want your healing when the doctors have said it's incurable? How badly do you want that new home when the world has said your credit is ruined? How badly do you want to be able to pay your bills on time? How badly do you want to get out of debt? How badly do you want your marriage restored and your children serving God? How badly do you want these things?

What is it that puts that reservoir of power to work on the inside of you and causes some of your prayers to be answered and some seem to be ongoing for years?

This is the mystery. This is the key. This is the secret I want to tell you: Your faith will produce, proportionately speaking, no greater than the intensity of your desire.

Did you understand that? If you're just wishing for something, just hoping, just mental assenting that eventually it will happen, one day... que sera, sera... "If it be Thy will" won't get it. There is a missing element in that kind of prayer.

You have to become intense about your needs and desires. You can't just confess: "By His stripes I'm healed," every once in a while and expect a miracle. You have to become extremely focused on getting your total healing and refuse to settle for anything less.

Intense means concentrated in an extreme degree, extreme strength, earnestness, strained, unremitting. I wouldn't call that "casual praying."

Intent means engrossed, absorbed, fixed, focused, attentive, intentional, deliberate, strained and willful.

GET FED UP!

When you get to the place in your prayer life where you become so intense over getting the victory, you will not be denied. If you are believing God for relatives who have been unsaved for thirty years, and you're fed up with it, you will see victory! You will begin intently declaring, "No more are they going to be serving the devil. No more are they going to be doing drugs. No more are they going to be out there getting drunk. No more are they going to reject Jesus."

Get fed up with it. It's time for them to get saved. We don't have another thirty years to keep believing them in. YOU have to get determined on the inside of you. You have to become intense, concentrated, engrossed, absorbed, strained, attentive, and passionate that you will see changes made!

My little grandson, Preston, has this little move we call "The Preston Shake." When he was only about two years old, one day he clinched his little fists together and strained every muscle in his body until he just shook. He wasn't throwing a tantrum or anything, he just did it one day and we all started laughing. Now, all the other grandkids have done it.

Well, I think of "The Preston Shake" when I imagine myself being so focused, fixed, strained, deliberate, engrossed and willful on any particular thing that I am believing God for. I know that I will not be disappointed.

When I think of someone being intense and not being denied, I think of blind Bartimaeus. Read how determined he was on getting his healing.

Then they came to Jericho. And as He was leaving Jericho with His disciples and a great crowd, Bartimaeus, a blind beggar, a son of Timaeus, was sitting by the roadside.

And when he heard that it was Jesus of Nazareth, he began to shout, saying, Jesus, Son of David, have pity and mercy on me [now]!

And many severely censured and reproved him, telling him to keep still, but he kept on shouting out all the more,

You Son of David, have pity and mercy on me [now]!

And Jesus stopped and said, Call him. And they called the blind man, telling him, Take courage! Get up! He is calling you.

And he began to shout even the louder.

And throwing off his outer garment, he leaped up and came to Jesus.

And Jesus said to him, What do you want Me to do for you? And the blind man said to Him, Master, let me receive my sight.

And Jesus said to him, Go your way; your faith has healed you. And at once he received his sight and accompanied Jesus on the road.

Mark 10:46-52 (Amplified)

I want to warn you right now that people will criticize you and say, "Shut up! You've gotten ridiculous with this. You've gotten fanatical with this thing. Just be quiet about it!" You shout even louder, "We will do it! We can do it! We do have it! It is possible!" (Just like Bartimaeus).

NO MORE DELAYS

Do you see why there's no struggle anymore when you get so intense on the inside of you? At once it will come to you. Immediately you will receive it. There are no delays in it. The delays are gone! Why? Because we've run out of time. Time is being compressed down to these last moments that we have left on planet Earth, and God's Word will be fulfilled for His children.

I'm not just telling you something I made up. This works! I have had more prayers answered in my life since 1999 in such a short time frame, and I know that I have tapped into something from God. I have become intense in my prayer life. I just won't settle for anything less.

Have you ever sat down to put a puzzle together? You have all the pieces, you dump them out of the box, you turn all the pieces upright, and look for all the straight edges, right? Then you start to build the border and fill in the pieces.

It's so much fun when you put that last piece in the puzzle, and you have a clear picture of what the cover on the box presented to you. I don't like to have a piece missing in my puzzle. If there's a piece missing, then the puzzle is not complete.

Well, God has given me a piece to the puzzle, and I believe it's one of the last pieces before the appearing of Jesus. Jesus wants His Church to be thoroughly furnished with everything He has prophesied in His Word from the beginning of Genesis to the end of Revelation. He wants us to have clear perception. He wants us to have the information, and He wants us to obtain all things that pertain to life and godliness.

If you'll lock into this and get a hold of it, it will change your life forever.

WHAT HAS GOD PREPARED FOR YOU?

For we are God’s [own] handiwork (His workmanship), recreated in Christ Jesus, [born anew] that we may do those good works which God predestined (planned beforehand) for us [taking paths which He prepared ahead of time], that we should walk in them [living the good life which He prearranged and made ready for us to live]

Ephesians 2:10 (Amplified)

God has prearranged a good life for you to live. People get upset when they hear of preachers or other believers in the congregation prospering. But that's your heritage as a child of God. If you're faithful to God, He'll be faithful to you. God doesn't care what kind of home or how many homes you have. He wants you to have a good one. He wants you to have the one you desire. He doesn't care. People care.

GOD WANTS TO LAVISH YOU

According to Ephesians 1:7-9 (Amplified), God not only wants you having the desires of your heart, but He also wants to lavish you with blessings.

In Him we have redemption (deliverance and salvation) through His blood, the remission (forgiveness) of our offenses (shortcomings and trespasses), in accordance with the riches and the generosity of His gracious favor,

Which He lavished upon us in every kind of wisdom and understanding (practical insight and prudence),

Making known to us the mystery (secret) of His will (of His plan, of His purpose). [And it is this:] In accordance with His good pleasure (His merciful intention) which He had previously purposed and set forth in Him.

The word lavish means to bestow with profusion, produced in abundance, extravagant, very abundant, more than what is needed, and to pour out as of wastefully.

God wants to produce abundance in your life. He wants to be extravagant with you. He wants to make more than what is needed. There is no limit with God.

GOD RESPONDS TO YOUR INTENSITY

Since I tapped into this revelation of intensity of desire, I don't even have to voice my needs or desires many times. I can just think it, and it happens. God is so good.

Not too long ago, I desired a certain brand of clothing that was very expensive. That was the desire of my heart.

One day Jerry said, "Carolyn, I want to buy you one of those suits for your birthday."

I said, "Thank you! I receive that."

So I went down, and I picked one out for my birthday. Then, the next week I ministered at a church, and the gift they gave me was one of those suits. The exact brand I had desired. So I had two of them.

When you get a taste of a good thing in your mouth, you want it again, don't you? If Grandma makes that coconut cream pie one Sunday, then you begin to expect it every Sunday.

Shortly after, Jerry and I went to another meeting, and when we entered the guest house where we were scheduled to stay, there were garments all over the bed. There were shoes, earrings, everything all over the room.

I said to the gentleman who drove us there, "Sir, I think the pastors would be embarrassed, because I don't think housekeeping came to clean the guest house."

He said, "No, Ma'am. You need to read the card."

I read the card, and it was from the Pastor's wife saying that God had spoken to her saying, "I want you to bless Carolyn Savelle for her years of faithfulness to the Lord and to her husband and children."

There were twelve of those very suits I had desired! Not only that, but they also provided matching shoes and earrings for each outfit!! Does God give us the desires of our heart? Yes, He does. When? When you become intense on getting it.

The next meeting I went on, the Pastor's wife said to me, "Carolyn, I notice the brand of clothing you're wearing. Do you like them?"

I said, "I love them. I've been believing God for them for so long."

She said, "Carolyn, could I give you mine? I don't wear them anymore."

She gave me twenty-two of those suits!!! God gave it to me. Why did He give it to me? It was the (earnest, strained, unremitting, engrossed, absorbed, fixed, focused, attentive, deliberate and willful) intensity of the desire on the inside of me. I wanted it, and God blessed me.

A DREAM COME TRUE

When I was a little girl, I always desired to have a playhouse. My sister, Jan, and I used to rake the leaves in the fall and the pine straw in the spring and make a little playhouse out of it.

My Mother would give us the cutlery that was bent and the Mason jars and empty cans to play with, and we just had so much fun.

Later, when I got married and had daughters, I wanted to build them a playhouse. We were just learning the Word of faith and believing God to put food on the table and to buy new clothes for the children every season because they would grow so fast. We didn't have any extra income for a playhouse. We were still growing in faith.

I wanted to build them a playhouse so much, but we were never able to do it. By the time we could do it, they were too big.

So, when my grandchildren came along, I said, "Jerry, I am going to build my grandchildren a playhouse, and I better do it quick before they get too big."

So I called all our carpenters together that work at the Ministry and said, "I'm going to build a playhouse."

One of them said, "All right. Is it going to be 10 x 10? 10 x

I said, "No. I'm going to build a playhouse. I'm going to lavish my grandchildren. There's no limit."

Then I began thinking, What do I want in this playhouse? Well, I want my little granddaughters to have a living room with a mock fireplace. I want a dining room, a play kitchen, a play laundry room, bedrooms for each of them, and if Grandmother's going to stay out there with them, then I have to have a bedroom. Well, if we're going to stay out there, we have to have a bathroom. Then we need a play room. And I just began imagining the playhouse that was the desire of my heart to give to my grandchildren.

Then Jerry said, "Well, Carolyn, where are we going to put all of their little electric cars? We have to build a garage on the playhouse."

We were planning to lavish our grandchildren in abundance, to pour out wastefully, more than what was needed, just like our Heavenly Father desires to do for us.

So I began ordering my furniture. I began dreaming. I began picturing the outcome of this dream.

I could picture a little yellow Victorian-style house with a three-sided porch and Victorian furniture all around the perimeter. I wanted wooden floors, wooden blinds on the windows, a picket fence around the house with little flower beds. I wanted it decorated extravagantly.

I began looking for miniature dining tables, chairs, antique beds, kitchen tables and sofas. I had a carpenter on staff make custom made cabinets, miniature size. He made a mock oven and stove that light up when you turn it on. He made a mock washer and dryer that make noise when you turn the knobs for the laundry room. It is the most beautiful playhouse I've ever seen in my life.

As we began to build it and the framework began to go up, I walked to my back door, and I thought, O Lord, what have I done?

My carpenter said, "Don't you dare back down one step from what you've seen in God's Word. You're doing it exactly the way God gave you to do it... lavishly."

They began to preach to me what I'm sharing with you.

Satan tried to distract me, and he will try to distract you to lose your focus from this revelation on intensity of desire and God's plan to lavish us abundantly. God just revealed to me His heart. And if I can think it and want to do it for my grandchildren in the natural, how much more does the Heavenly Father want to do this for us because we're His children?

If God wants to do that for us, then we are the ones who limit Him and stop Him from doing it in our lives. God does not want us to put limitations on His being able to provide for us. It all depends upon us and our intensity of desire.

How badly do you want that thing? If you want it badly enough, then God will manifest it in your life.

CHAPTER

Two

What Family Were You Born Into?

What Family Were You Born Into?

In today's society, many people base their importance or their value on what family they were born into. If they were born into a family of prominence, then they automatically have a sense of self-worth. However, if they were born into poverty, they feel like the odds are against them, and they have to prove their self-worth. It's not that way in God's family.

If you were born into the Rockefeller family or some other wealthy family, you would inherit millions of dollars. You would never have to worry about paying your bills on time, putting food on the table or buying clothes to wear.

When the Rockefeller children turn 16, and it's time for them to go down to the car dealership, they will not go to the used car lot and pick out a car that has 150,000 miles on it, been in about five or six wrecks, and has retread tires on it. What do they do? They take those children to the car dealership that they want, and they go in there and pick out the color, the make, the model, whatever they want, and they write a check for it.

When those children get ready to build their home, they don't try to find one that has been foreclosed on or just scrape by with putting down the minimum deposit required. Those children just go and get what they want. Why? Because they were born into that family. They don't struggle believing, they don't struggle for a roof over their head, they don't struggle for a decent car to drive, and they don't struggle for the food on their table. They don't struggle. Why? Because they are born into the right family.

Well, you were born into the family of God, and your days of struggling are over. The struggle ceases when you realize what family you have been born into. It is your right, it is your heritage, it is your portion, and it is your birthright.

YOU ARE HANDPICKED BY GOD

Even as [in His love] He chose us [actually picked us out for Himself as His own ] in Christ before the foundation of the world, that we should be holy (consecrated and set apart for Him) and blameless in His sight, even above reproach, before Him in love.

For He foreordained us (destined us, planned in love for us) to be adopted (revealed) as His own children through Jesus Christ, in accordance with the purpose of His will [because it pleased Him and was His kind intent]—[So that we might be] to the praise and the commendation of His glorious grace (favor and mercy), which He so freely bestowed on us in the Beloved.

In Him we have redemption (deliverance and salvation) through His blood, the remission (forgiveness) of our offenses (shortcomings and trespasses), in accordance with the riches and the generosity of His gracious favor,

Which He lavished upon us in every kind of wisdom and understanding (practical insight and prudence),

Making known to us the mystery (secret) of His will (of His plan, of His purpose). [And it is this:] In accordance with His good pleasure (His merciful intention) which He had previously purposed and set forth in Him,

[He planned] for the maturity of the times and the climax of the ages to unify all things and head them up and consummate them in Christ, [both] things in heaven and things on the earth.

In Him we also were made [God’s] heritage (portion) and we obtained an inheritance; for we had been foreordained (chosen and appointed beforehand) in accordance with His purpose, Who works out everything in agreement with the counsel and design of His [own] will.

Ephesians 1:4-11 (Amplified)

Did you really read those verses? Don't skip over the Scriptures because they will set you free and get your mind renewed. You will never experience all that God has for you until you first of all comprehend God's love for you and the rich heritage you were born into.

Remember when God took Abraham outside and had him pick up the sand that was on the ground? He had him look at that sand as it ran through his fingers and said, "I'm going to cause your descendants to be like the sand that's on the shore. I'm going to cause them to be like the stars that are in the sky. You won't be able to number them." (Author's paraphrase.)

He had Abraham look at it with his eyes, think on it, dwell on it, and meditate on it until he could actually conceive it. The more he could talk about it and see it, the bigger that desire grew on the inside of him. He became determined, he became focused, he became fixed, and he became absorbed with this Word from God. And it came to pass.

Through the years, Satan has tried to put a damper on our faith by saying, "You can't have that. You don't deserve that. You're not good enough to have that. What makes you think you can be healed? What makes you think you can do that? It can happen for other people, but not you!"

Those are lies from the devil. That's how Satan tries to suppress us, keep us down and prevent us from believing for

God's total best in our lives. If you can't conceive it, you can't receive it. If you can't imagine God healing your body, you'll never walk in divine health. If you can't imagine living debt-free, then you'll always have financial burdens. You've got to see yourself walking in the plan that God's prearranged and planned ahead of time for you.

THE BLUEPRINT OF YOUR LIFE

God has a plan for your life. He had this plan before the foundation of the world. It's like an architect who has spent hundreds of hours in preparation for a blueprint. He devotes hours and hours in creating, preparing and drawing out a plan for a beautiful building. And when the plan is all completed, he says, "It's finished. Now let's begin."

That's the way I see God planning man. Do you know the reason God created the heavens and the earth? For man. If God went to all this great length to create earth for man, don't you think in God's infinite wisdom that He created everything man would have need of? And He put it here on planet Earth so we could do what God has called us to do without struggling in life, without having want and lack and necessity in our lives. God prearranged your life before the foundation of the world.

Life is so much better than what we ever dreamed it could be. When Jerry and I started our walk of faith in 1969, I didn't even know such things were available for me to have. And they were there all the time. I just had to become educated. I had to learn that it was mine. I had to become aware of what had been laid up in store for me.

I began to go to God and say, "God, I desire this. I desire better. I see in Your Word that You intend for me to prosper.

I see in Your Word that You want my body healed. You want me to live the good life." As I began to gain revelation knowledge, it began to increase and increase and increase in my life.

Jerry and I didn't even have a car that we could drive. The engine had blown up in it. I didn't have furniture decent enough to sit on. The mattresses on our bed needed to be burned. After our two babies were born, I had to wear maternity clothes that were cut down to fit. But I found out what family I was born into.

You need to find out who you are in Christ Jesus. Discover that you're a child of the Most High God, and He wants you to have the best.

For we are God’s [own] handiwork (His workmanship), recreated in Christ Jesus, [born anew] that we may do those good works which God predestined (planned beforehand) for us [taking paths which He prepared ahead of time], that we should walk in them [living the good life which He prearranged and made ready for us to live].

Ephesians 2:10 (Amplified)

There it is again. God has prepared paths for us to walk in so that we can live the good life.

YOU ARE NOT AN ACCIDENT

You are not an afterthought. You are not a happenstance. You are not an accident. You were predetermined in the heart of Father God. He prearranged and took steps ahead of time for you to live the good life.

Our children were not an accident that just happened. Our children were a product of mine and Jerry's love for each other. We are a product of God's love.

As a parent, when I began to see how much I love my children and how much I love my grandchildren, I had a whole new revelation of how much our Heavenly Father must love us.

When our first grandchild, Mark James, came along, I held that baby in my arms in that hospital, and I wept buckets of tears. They streamed down my cheeks. I did not know there was that kind of love in the world. I cannot explain it to you. You have to be a grandparent to understand this kind of love.

When my children were growing up, if they spilled Kool-Aid on the floor, they got in trouble. And they helped me clean up the mess. But when the grandchildren do it, I react differently. "It's okay, Honey, Mimi will buy new carpet." It's just different.

THE LOVE OF GOD

I began to see the love of Father God when I had my own children and grandchildren. It doesn't matter what we do; it doesn't matter how we mess up; it doesn't matter how many spills we make, He just says, "It's okay, Honey," and pulls us right back to His bosom and loves us.

Beloved, let us love one another: for love is of God; and everyone that loveth is born of God, and knoweth God. He that loveth not knoweth not God; for God is love.

1 John 4:7-8

The subtitle in my Bible says above verse seven: "The source of love." That's what God is. We get our similitude of fatherhood from Father God.

I was raised in a loving home and was very close to my earthly father. But if you were not raised in a home where you felt loved and appreciated, then it may be hard for you to see God as a loving God. You have to learn to see Him not only as God, but also as a Father Who has your best interest at heart.

Many of us were born into families of middle-class, lower-middle-class, lower-class, and poverty. Many of us have had to work hard holding down two jobs just to make ends meet. There was always a very limited supply of everything. But when you realize that you've been born into the family of God, you have to change your entire thinking. Your spirit man gets born again and rejuvenated, but it's your mind that has to be renewed.

Paul prayed that we might receive the revelation of this love.

That you may have the power and be strong to apprehend and grasp with all the saints [God's devoted people, the experience of that love] what is the breadth and length and height and depth [of it]

Ephesians 3:18 (Amplified)

When you get a revelation of what family you have been born into, the struggle of faith will cease, and you'll begin to obtain your heritage. You should never again question your self-worth or your value in life. You are a child of the Most High God, and your inheritance is limitless.

Read the following verses, and you will never again question God's love for you. It is immeasurable. You are so special to your Heavenly Father.

See what [an incredible] quality of love the Father has given (shown, bestowed on) us, that we should [be permitted to] be named and called and counted the children of God! And so we are! The reason that the world does not know (recognize, acknowledge) us is that it does not know (recognize, acknowledge) Him.

Beloved, we are [even here and] now God’s children; it is not yet disclosed (made clear) what we shall be [hereafter], but we know that when He comes and is manifested, we shall [as God’s children] resemble and be like Him, for we shall see Him just as He [really] is.

And everyone who has this hope [resting] on Him cleanses (purifies) himself just as He is pure (chaste, undefiled, guiltless).

1 John 3:1-3 (Amplified)

Exactly what is your heritage? How do you tap into it? How do you get what God has stored up?

It's all dependent upon the intensity of your desires. Just how badly do you want it?

I want you to grab hold of this revelation like I have because it has changed my life drastically. I simply do not struggle anymore with my faith. I have become so intense in my prayer life that I see results almost instantly every time. And God is no respecter of persons. The same thing can happen for you if you'll become intense, focused, engrossed, absorbed and unrelenting in your prayers.

Key #1 Your Faith

CHAPTER

Three

What Can Your Faith Produce?

What Can Your Faith Produce?

When you were born again, you were given the ./(/s measure of faith. We have all been given the measure of faith, not a measure, but the measure. What you do with your faith depends on how much your measure grows. We are all on different faith levels because of what we've learned and put into action in our lives.

According to Ephesians 3:20, you have two power sources on the inside of you. It says,

Now unto him that is able to do exceeding abundantly above all that we ask or think, according to the power that worketh in us.

What is that power that worketh in us?

#1. The Holy Ghost. When you ask the Holy Ghost to come on the inside of you, you receive a power source called dunamis, or the miracle-working power of God. When you're filled with the Holy Ghost, you have power.

But ye shall receive power, after that the Holy Ghost is come upon you: and ye shall be witnesses unto me both in Jerusalem, and in all Judaea, and in Samaria, and unto the uttermost part of the earth.

Acts 1:8

#2. Faith. As I mentioned earlier, faith is placed on the inside of you at the time of the new birth. Every one of us was given that power source when we were born again, and it's called the measure of faith.

For I say, through the grace given unto me, to every man that is among you, not to think of himself more highly than he ought to think; but to think soberly, according as God hath dealt to every man the measure of faith.

Romans 12:3

And what is the exceeding greatness of his power to us-ward who believe, according to the working of his mighty power.

Ephesians 1:19

We are not all on the same level today because the Bible tells us that faith comes by hearing, and hearing by the Word of God (Romans 10:17).

When you get paid on Friday, you take your check to the bank and make a deposit. During the week, you make withdrawals on what you've deposited. If you only put $200 in your account, and you make a withdrawal of $150, you only have $50 left. If you write a $75 check, then you are overdrawn by $25, and there is a deficit in your account. You don't have enough. So what do you do? You have to make more deposits to have enough to support you.

It's the same way with your faith. You have to make deposits every day. Why? Because you make withdrawals all day long on your faith. How do you make deposits with your faith?

So then faith cometh by hearing, and hearing by the word of God.

Romans 10:17

You have to develop your faith by hearing the Word over and over until your spirit man gets so built up that you become intense about your breakthrough.

When your faith rises and you become convinced that it is God's pleasure to see you healed, prosperous, at peace, joyful and living a good life, then you will become intense on living this good life. In fact, you will get to the point where you will not be denied. And I'm telling you, this thing that you've been believing God for, no matter how long you've been praying, it will manifest!

THE STRUGGLE IS OVER

I was raised in a home of prayer. I've been praying since as far back as I can remember. But there have been many times that the answers or the manifestations to my prayers took long periods of time. But since I tapped into this intensity of desire, those long periods of time have changed into instant manifestations almost every time.

Since January of 1999, every prayer I have prayed, every thought I have, everything I desire has been manifested in my life within moments. There's no long waiting anymore. That's a pretty bold statement. I'm telling the honest truth, and I want you to be able to say that too.

The critics can call us the "Name It and Claim It Bunch," or the "Blab It and Grab It Group," and it doesn't hurt my feelings at all. I'm going to continue confessing, desiring, and expecting my prayers to be answered.

YOU MUST RENEW YOUR MIND

There is a process that must take place in order to develop your faith to the level it needs to be. This process is called the renewing of the mind. You only increase in revelation knowledge by the amount of God's Word that you put on the inside of you.

We define revelation knowledge as the act of disclosing or divulging the revealing of divine truth. You're going to have a clear perception of what God wants for you and what God has planned before the foundation of the world for you the more time you spend in God's Word. And the more you know of God's truth, you will walk in it. It's all a process of renewing your mind.

WHAT LEVEL ARE YOU WALKING IN?

Jerry and I have five grandchildren. We have established trust funds for each of them because the Bible says to lay up an inheritance for your children's children. So, every month we put money into their accounts. Each of these grandchildren is operating on different levels of revelation knowledge where their inheritance is concerned.

Our youngest will be born in just a few months. He has no idea what family he is being born into. Our youngest granddaughter, Madison, is not quite two years old. She operates on a very small level of revelation knowledge of even knowing who her grandparents are. We only get to see her a few times a year because she lives in a different state. We kiss on her, and tell her we love her, and she'll coo and smile at us, but she barely even knows we are her grandparents much less that we have provided for her. In other words, she is operating on almost zero revelation knowledge.

We have another granddaughter, Kassidi, who is three years old. She knows she has a Mimi and a Papa, and she knows we will buy her anything she needs. She'll say, "Mimi, let's go shopping! I need new clothes." And she knows I'll jump in the car right then.

But her revelation knowledge of just how much we have prearranged for her to live a good life is very limited. We can say, "Kassidi, we have money for you in the bank," and she just smiles and runs off. We can give her a five dollar bill, and she thinks it is the same as a one dollar bill. She doesn't know. She doesn't have revelation knowledge.

But we have a grandson, Preston, who is eight years old. He knows his grandparents love him and have made arrangements for his future, but he could care less. He just wants doughnuts and toys!

However, our oldest grandchild, Mark James, is ten years old and is operating on a higher level of revelation knowledge. He not only knows he has a trust fund, but he also calls every month to find out how much is in there and how much interest it is drawing! And he wants to know when he can use it! He's ready to go buy a car, move out of the house, have his own apartment, and he's only ten years old.

So we're talking about five children, with five different levels of revelation knowledge. They all walk in different levels of what they receive from their grandparents. The one who knows what he has will call on the phone and request specific things. He has an intense desire for things and he knows it will not be denied him. And it's my great joy to give it to him.

Now if I can do that in the natural as a grandparent and parent, how much more does God, the Heavenly Father, desire to give unto us what He's pre-planned before the foundation of the world? It depends upon your level of revelation knowledge. Do you know what belongs to you? Are you asking for it?

HOW IS YOUR FAITH LEVEL?

Are you coasting with your faith today? Were you aggressive at one time and now just along for the ride? Do you find yourself casually praying and thinking you are believing God, but then as you travel along your daily journey, you haven't been in the Word all day, the problem is surmounting against you, and you find yourself beginning to wonder and doubt. Will it ever come to pass? Is there even that much money in the world? Will my marriage ever change?

You can see that your faith level is beginning to decline.

When you've been praying for your spouse to get saved and he/she comes home drunk again, Satan will try to get you to think, Well, God, I just prayed. My life is not getting better, it's getting worse.

Your faith is fluctuating from one moment to the next. You have to stay in the Word of God on a daily basis to cause your faith level to reach for the impossible. You might as well understand from the beginning that everything we believe for is not possible. If it was possible, it wouldn't take any faith. The Bible says it's impossible to please God without faith (Hebrews 11:6).

GIVE YOURSELF A FAITH TEST

Examine yourselves, whether ye be in the faith; prove your own selves.

2 Corinthians 135

Examination should take place in our lives every day. How is your faith level? You have to start calling those things that be not as though they were. The things you cannot see are more real than the things you can see. You can't see God; you can't see the Holy Spirit; you can't see Jesus; you can't see the angels, but yet we know that God created all things, and He's more real than what you can see with your physical eye.

For God, who commanded the light to shine out of darkness, hath shined in our hearts, to give the light of the knowledge of the glory of God in the face of Jesus Christ.

But we have this treasure in earthen vessels, that the excellency of the power may be of God, and not of us.

We having the same spirit of faith, according as it is written, I believed, and therefore have I spoken; we also believe, and therefore speak;

While we look not at the things which are seen, but at the things which are not seen: for the things which are seen are temporal; (or temporary) but the things which are not seen are eternal.

2 Corinthians 4:6-7,13,18

DON'T LET CIRCUMSTANCES OVERCOME YOU

Are you being overcome by the circumstances of life? Is everything around you pulling you down to its level? Then you need to take the time to build that level up. I can't say it enough: Faith cometh by hearing and hearing by the Word of God.

Your problems can talk to you. Your sickness can talk to you. Your children can talk to you. But you have to talk louder. You have to get that faith that's on the inside of you to come out of you and attack that problem.

If you're just one of those Sunday morning go-to-church people, and that's all the Word you hear all week (you're not reading God's Word, you're not spending time praying) then you are going to be a sick, weak, anemic faith person.

Your faith is not going to be strong enough to get you healed, to get you delivered, to cause prosperity to come to your home, to cause your children to be delivered; it's just not.

But if you take the time to put God's Word in you daily, then I'm telling you, your faith level will rise to the occasion, and it will put you over every time.

What you receive from God depends upon how you've renewed your mind to the Word of God. You will walk in the blessings of God dependent upon how much you know. If you know it's God's will for you to walk in divine health, then your faith will produce healing in your body. If you know it's God's will for you to prosper, then you'll walk in financial blessings. You must renew your mind to God's Word.

So, what can your faith produce? No more than the intensity of your desire.

CHAPTER

Four

You Limiting Yourself?

Are You Limiting Yourself?

How do you pray about the needs and desires in your  life? Many people say it so casually, "Just pray about it! Get the plan of God for your life." But the truth is, many people don't really know how to pray.

Many years ago, I heard Brother Kenneth Hagin use the analogy that in the field of sports, we have baseball, football and basketball. For all three there are certain rules that govern each sport. You can't play football with baseball rules. It's the same thing with prayer. There are different rules that go along with each kind of prayer outlined in the Word of God.

We simply put all prayer in the same sack, shake it up and think it will work. Then we wonder why some of our prayers aren't coming to pass. It's because we are using the wrong kind of rules with certain kinds of prayer.

What is prayer? The basic definition of prayer is communion and intercourse. Intercourse is the intermingling of two lives; intimate conversation; the act of sharing or holding in common. Prayer is communing your spirit with the living God. When you are in a position to commune with God, you do not fear Him. You approach Him with love to have fellowship with Him. Fellowship is companionship, partnership, and joint interests.

The Word tells us to come boldly unto the throne of grace, that we may obtain mercy, and find grace to help in time of need (Hebrews 4:16). We don't crawl in like beggars. We approach Father God as though we belong there. Why? Because we are His children.

When I was growing up attending the prayer meetings in the church, I would hear many of the people praying this phrase over and over, "Lord, we're just bombarding the gates of heaven." We thought if we could get enough people praying hard enough, then God just might answer our prayers.

Jerry and I have gates out in front of our home. It would be ridiculous if I looked out my window one day and saw both of my daughters standing outside the gates shaking and rattling them saying, "Mother, let us in! Please let us come in!" That would be so strange to me because we have given our children electric gate openers, garage openers, and keys to our home. We have given them access to everything we own. Why would they have to ask us if they could come in?

That's what God has done for us in prayer. We're not on the outside rattling the gates of heaven just trying to get God to open them and let us crawl up to the throne begging Him to give us what we're asking for. No, we have been given access to the very throne room!! All we have to do is walk right in, make our request known unto Him, and He gives us what we ask for!! It's that simple. The problem is God can't get His children to ask Him.

Have you ever heard stories of people being awakened in the middle of the night to pray for someone's healing? Have you ever wondered why God doesn't just heal that person wherever they're at? He can't do it unless someone asks Him to. He wants to, but He can't because He's bound Himself by legal rules and regulations. You may be scratching your head wondering what I just said.

John Wesley said, "God is limited by our prayer life." Now that sounds startling, doesn't it? In your mind you think,

God’s not limited by anybody or anything... but He has limited Himself.

And whatsoever ye shall ask in my name, that will I_ do, that the Father may be glorified in the Son.

John 14:13

Prayer is not talking God into doing something. It's finding out what He wants to do from the Word, agree with Him and then ask Him for it. God didn't relax the rule even for His own Son.

Ask of me, and I shall give thee the heathen for thine inheritance, and the uttermost parts of the earth for thy possession.

Psalm 2:8

Have you ever had a prophecy or a word of knowledge spoken over you of something that is to happen in the future? Well, it's not going to come to pass in your life unless you start praying it out and asking God for it. It doesn't just come to pass automatically. Any failure we have in life is a prayer failure. That's pretty strong stuff, isn't it? Read these Scriptures and you'll understand it more clearly.

Ask, and it shall be given you; seek, and ye shall find; knock, and it shall be opened unto you: For every one that asketh receiveth...

Matthew 7:7-8

... That if two of you shall agree on earth as touching any thing that they shall ask, it shall be done for them of my Father which is in heaven.

Matthew 18:19

And all things, whatsoever ye shall ask in prayer, believing, ye shall receive.

Matthew 21:22

If ye abide in me, and my words abide in you, ye shall ask what ye will, and it shall be done unto you.

John 15:7

There's that big word ASK in each Scripture.

What are your desires today? What are your dreams? God is able to do it superabundantly, far over and above all that we ask, think, dream or hope! You just need to begin asking Him for it. Don't play football with baseball rules. Find the promises of God that relate to your desires, spend time communing with your Father and then ask Him for it. You limit God when you don't ask Him.

BROADEN YOUR THINKING

Now unto him that is able to do exceeding abundantly above all that we ask or think, according to the power that worketh in us.

Ephesians 3:20

Now to Him Who, by (in consequence of) the [action of His] power that is at work within us, is able to [carry out His purpose and] do superabundantly, far over and above all that we [dare] ask or think [infinitely beyond our highest prayers, desires, thoughts, hopes, or dreams]

Ephesians 3:20 (Amplified)

How big can you think? How large can you think? God's daring you to think big. He's daring you to have bigger thoughts, bigger hopes, bigger dreams.

I was raised in Louisiana, and when somebody dares you to do something, there's a challenge on. But when somebody Double-Dog Dares you, wow! No one of any character passes up a Double-Dog Dare.

When you see God saying, "I dare you to ask or think infinitely beyond your highest prayers, desires, thoughts, hopes or dreams," then you are the only person limiting yourself.

You're the only one who can put limitations on what you will become and what you will accomplish. It's not dependent upon your culture, your background, your heritage, what side of the tracks you were born on, or what country you were born in. You put the limitations on by what you think, by what you meditate on, by what you can imagine and by what you believe you can do.

WHAT DO YOU DESIRE?

Whereby are given unto us exceeding great and precious promises: that by these ye might be partakers of the divine nature, having escaped the corruption that is in the world through lust.

2 Peter 1:4

Satan tries to deceive us and cause us to think that the desires that come up on the inside of us are of the flesh. If you are a child of God and serving Him with all of your heart, the Bible says that if you delight yourself in the Lord, He will give you the desires of your heart (Psalm 37:4).

Desires are not fleshly, they're not carnal. Desires that come in the heart of a child of God are placed there by God.

I heard Pastor Mac Hammond say, "We are led by desires." That's one of the ways that God leads a child of God.

THINK ABOUT IT

But his delight is in the law of the Lord; and in his law doth he meditate day and night.

Psalm 1:2

When you delight in the law of the Lord day and night, the desires that come on the inside of you are God-given.

For I know the thoughts and plans that I have for you, says the Lord, thoughts and plans for welfare and peace and not for evil, to give you hope in your final outcome.

Then you will call upon Me, and you will come and pray to Me, and I will hear and heed you.

Then you will seek Me, inquire for, and require Me [as a vital necessity] and find Me when you search for Me with all your heart.

Jeremiah 29:11-13 (Amplified)

When you begin to give yourself to the Lord with all of your heart, He will begin to give you the very desires of your heart.

The word meditate means to mentally image. You begin to mentally image what God says you can do, what God says you can have, what God says you can be, and the limitations will be taken off.

When Jerry and I first began our walk of faith, we hardly had enough money to put food on our table. I remember writing off to Oral Roberts Evangelistic Association, and he was giving away bumper stickers that said, "Expect a Miracle." They sent me a free bumper sticker, and I stuck it on my refrigerator door because I had to believe God for the food to be in there.

I've been there.

But now I know that God wants us to live the good life that He's prearranged and planned for us ahead of time. But it's all dependent upon you taking God's Word into your heart and building it, line upon line, and precept upon precept.

You have to meditate on it day and night. The definition of meditate means to muse over, to ponder, to contemplate, to dwell on, to turn over and revolve over and over any subject in the mind, to think about it, to engage in deep and serious thought.

When God says to meditate on His Word day and night, then you're delighting yourself in the Lord, and what will happen? You'll receive the very desires of your heart.

The word think means to conceive, to imagine, to have ideas, to have the mind occupied on some subject, to consider, to muse, to meditate, to picture in one’s mind conceivable, to reflect, and to ponder on.

If you can't see things changing on the inside of you, then you'll never receive it. You'll never have it. You'll never hold it. You'll never taste it. You'll never wear it, drive it, or live in it. You have to imagine it.

USE YOUR IMAGINATION

Imagination is a good thing. Satan has taken it and tried to pervert it. But God is the One who gave us the ability to imagine things.

And thou, Solomon my son, know thou the God of thy father, and serve him with a perfect heart and with a willing mind: for the Lord searcheth all hearts, and understandeth all the imaginations of the thoughts:

If thou seek him, he will be found of thee; but if thou forsake him, he will cast thee off for ever.

1 Chronicles 28:9 Do you see that? The imaginations of the thoughts.

O Lord God of Abraham, Isaac, and of Israel, our fathers, keep this for ever in the imagination of the thoughts of the heart of thy people, and prepare their heart unto thee.

1 Chronicles 29:18

And the Lord said, Behold, the people is one, and they have all one language; and this they begin to do: and now nothing will be restrained from them, which they have imagined to do.

Genesis 11:6

The Amplified says, ... and now nothing they have imagined they can do will be impossible for them.

You can sum it up with these words: You're not going to get anything in your life that you don't believe is the will of God for you. You have to imagine it, and you have to see it happening. Take the limitations off of your life. Begin desiring to live the good life that God wants you to live.

Key #2 Your Mouth

CHAPTER

Five

What’s Coming Out of Your Mouth?

What's Coming Out of Your Mouth?

Do you know how God created all things? He spoke it and it was so. And God said, Let there be light: and there was light (Genesis 1:3)

Death and life are in the power of the tongue (Proverbs 18:21).

You have all the power you need to get the victory you've been believing for. You just have to speak it out of your mouth.

What's coming out of your mouth today? Are you praying one way and then speaking doubt and unbelief? Are you confessing, "My God shall supply all my needs according to his riches in glory by Christ Jesus" (Phil. 4:19), and an hour later saying, "We don't have enough to pay our bills. We're never going to get out of debt!"?

What are you saying? Whatever is in your heart in abundance is going to come out of your mouth. If you really don't believe God can heal your illness, then your unbelief is going to manifest out of your mouth.

YOUR MOUNTAIN WILL TALK TO YOU

And on the morrow, when they were come from Bethany, he was hungry:

And seeing a fig tree afar off having leaves, he came, if haply he might find any thing there on: and when he came to it, he found nothing but leaves; for the time of figs was not yet

And Jesus answered and said unto it, No man eat fruit of thee hereafter for ever. And his disciples heard it.

And in the morning, as they passed by, they saw the fig tree dried up from the roots.

And Peter calling to remembrance saith unto him, Master, behold, the fig tree which thou cursedst is withered away.

And Jesus answering saith unto them, Have faith in God.

Mark 11:12-14, 20-22

I want you to notice verse 14, And Jesus answered and said unto it A number of years ago, the Lord showed my husband that the fig tree talked to Jesus. Jesus came up there looking for something to eat, but there was no fruit on the tree so Jesus answered the fig tree. The fig tree was talking to Jesus.

Your mountain will talk to you. Your problem will talk to you. Your circumstance or your situation will talk to you. It will say, "There's not enough money in the world to pay off that debt. And if there was, you're not going to get it! I'll answer everybody else's prayer, but I'm not going to answer your prayer."

YOU TALK LOUDER

Years ago, our ministry began the construction of our office buildings in the USA, and all hell broke loose. The bids we received before we began the construction were lower than what they ended up needing by the end of the construction. It seemed like every day one of the contractors would say, "Mrs. Savelle, we need an additional $10,000 for this and an additional $30,000 for this. The quote I gave you earlier wasn't complete so the price has gone up again." And we just didn't have the money. Every day we were facing impossibilities.

I remember one evening walking around our buildings, and I could hear the demons of hell on top of those buildings screaming at me, "I got you in debt! I'm going to keep you here! You're never going to get out of debt! I'm going to kill you here! You're never going to have anything!" It was so real, I could hear it.

You remember the Scripture in Psalms where David said he wanted to have wings like a dove and just fly away? The pressure was so strong on us at that time that I wanted to just fly away and get away from everybody and everything. I just wanted to dig a hole, put the dirt in on top of me and never come out again.

But those feelings didn't last long. I began building my faith by hearing the Word of God over and over and over again. It began to rise up on the inside of me, and I walked over to those buildings one day, and I began to shout, "You are paid for! I call you paid for! You're paid for now in the name of Jesus! You will not lord over me! I call you paid for!" And those buildings are paid off, glory to God!

The circumstances around you might look more real than what you're believing God for, but let me tell you, what's on the inside of you is greater than what's on the outside.

I know about problems screaming at you. I know about voices screaming at you. I know about the demons and devils of hell telling you it's not going to work. But I also know what the Word of God says! NOW faith is the substance of things hoped for, the evidence of things not seen (Hebrews 11:1).

Now I walk around that parking lot, and I laugh at the devil. "You said it couldn't be done! You said we'd never do it! You said we'd never get this far! But look at us now, Satan! We've done it!"

It doesn't matter how hard you are being hit on the outside or how hard you're being thrown down. If you have the Word of God on the inside of you, then you're going to bounce as high as you want to bounce. You're going to go as far as you want to go. It's all determined by the Word of God that's on the inside of you coming out of your mouth to that problem.

YOUR WORDS AFFECT YOUR LIFE

For verily I say unto you, That whosoever shall say unto this mountain, Be thou removed, and be thou cast into the sea; and shall not doubt in his heart, but shall believe that those things which he saith shall come to pass; he shall have whatsoever he saith.

Mark 11:23

Through faith we understand that the worlds were framed by the word of God, so that things which are seen were not made cf things which do appear.

Hebrews 11:3

Did you get that? Things which are seen were not made of things which do appear. I read an article in a magazine by Charles Capps Ministries entitled, Concepts of Faith by Annette Capps, and she describes it this way:

That chocolate cake you ate recently was made from things which do not appear. The recipe called for water, but before hydrogen and oxygen combined into water, you could not see anything, even though the substance was there all the time. But when those two come together, they form the water that we drink.

When God said, "Let there be light," the substance for light to appear was already there. The sound vibration of His mouth and of His Word caused the substance to be manifested and to appear.

Your words are energy, and they affect the matter in your life.

The energy of a microwave vibrates the water molecules that make your coffee in the morning (or your tea). The energy of electricity that flows to a washing machine powers the motor that spins the tub that cleans the clothes.

Your words are energy. And the words that you speak affect your life. When you say, "This car is a piece of junk," then those words are energy, and they affect the matter that concerns your life.

Scientists have performed many experiments with atoms and electrons. (Electrons are the sub-atomic particles of atoms.) If you remember your science class in school, you saw the diagram of an atom with its electrons orbiting it like the earth orbits the sun. scientists have discovered that even though the electron is not always shown in particle form as orbiting the nucleus, it is always there. It appears in a cloud-like state. It exists everywhere at once until someone looks at it. And when the scientist observes it, it suddenly appears as a dot or a particle. It's there all the time.

What we have need of is here all the time. Your energy or your words will affect that matter or substance. For faith is the substance of the things we hope for and the things that we desire (Hebrews 11:1).

Scientists began asking the questions: How does the substance know someone's looking at it? Is it responding to the observer? Is it responding differently to each observer?

ALL MATTER RESPONDS TO FAITH

Jesus was right when He taught that all matter responds to faith and to words. The substance from which our world is made is influenced and manifested by our words. The things that you desire are made up of atoms. They know what you believe, and they behave accordingly. You will produce an energy around you by your thoughts and beliefs. This may sound deep, but it's not. You've experienced it every day of your life, you just weren't aware of it.

Have you ever noticed how the entire atmosphere in a home can change when one person is upset? They become insulting, and then everybody around them gets angry. It puts a damper on everyone else's mood. But when somebody is happy, joyful, and cheerful, then that energy they produce begins to affect everybody around them as well.

Be cautious of the fact that your words are energy, and they produce positive or negative actions in your life.

SPEAK YOUR DESIRES

But what saith it? The word is nigh thee, even in thy mouth, and in thy heart: that is, the word of faith, which we preach;

That if thou shalt confess with thy mouth the Lord Jesus, and shalt believe in thine heart that God hath raised him from the dead, thou shalt be saved.

For with the heart man believeth unto righteousness; and with the mouth confession is made unto salvation.

Romans 10:8-10

You believe in your heart, and you confess it with your mouth.

The word salvation not only means the saving of your soul where you'll spend eternity in the presence of God forever, but the word salvation is all inclusive of everything that mankind needs. It means wholeness, soundness, safety, deliverance, peace, healing, prosperity, preservation.

Whatever it is that you need, it is available to you, and it only comes by believing in your heart and confessing it with your mouth.

Where is faith? It's in two places. Faith is in your heart, and faith is in your mouth. What's in your heart has to come out of your mouth. I don't believe in a silent religion. What's in your heart will come out of your mouth.

OCCUPY YOUR ZONE

Is your house occupied by the presence of God, or is it occupied by the influences of this world? As a military force goes into a country and conquers that country, they set up people there to occupy those zones. Well, Jesus is the invading force that came and stripped satan, dethroned him and occupied his zone.

We, as Christians, have been called to once again enforce Jesus' authority as occupying forces on planet Earth. We must go back into those zones, push back the forces that have tried to come in, take control again and occupy our zones!

How do you do that? First, it starts in your own home. If you've got people in your home who are not in the place with God that they need to be, it's time for you to occupy your zone. Time is so short, and we cannot allow a single one of our family members to miss out on heaven. We've got to get on our knees and become intense on interceding in their behalf as Jesus called us to do.

We can't play religious games anymore. We cannot come to church, warm the bench, pay our tithe, pacify our conscience and say that we've done our religious duty. We need to take our full responsibility, occupy our zones and get our families saved.

Don't let another year go by without becoming intense in this area. Make it a point of contact that this is the year for your entire family to come into the Kingdom of God. And after you've accomplished that, start spreading out. You can begin interceding for other families.

Abraham's prayer for Sodom and Gomorrah is a clear example of the prayer of intercession. There is an important thing that we need to note from this account.

And the Lord said, Because the cry of Sodom and Gomorrah is great, and because their sin is very grievous; I will go down now, and see whether they have done altogether a cording to the cry of it...

Genesis 18:20-21

As I began to read this, I realized that the Lord came down because their cry was so great. I interpreted that as meaning God will come down when we begin to cry out intensely for our families, for His power, for the move of God, for spiritual intervention, for our own personal needs, etc.

When our cry becomes so great in His ear, God will literally come down. When we begin to cry and say, "God, we need You! We need Your intervention! We need Your help! We need You to move in the midst of our families," He will intervene. The intensity of your faith will bring God on the scene like nothing else will. The cry of faith invokes a blessing. The word invoke means to call forth, to put into operation, or to bring it about

When you give voice to the intensity of your desires, God will come on the scene in your behalf and invoke a blessing upon you or bring about the thing you've been praying for. Your answer will come.

For every need that you have, there is an answer. Regardless of the circumstance, regardless of how dark things look in your life, regardless of how you've failed in the past, if you grab hold of this message and become intense with your faith, you will receive the timely answers to every need in your life.

INSTANT MANIFESTATION

I want to show you some people who all had an intensity of desire and how their faith worked for them.

When he was come down from the mountain, great multitudes followed him. (Speaking of Jesus.)

And, behold, there came a leper and worshipped him, saying, Lord, if thou wilt, thou canst make me clean.

And Jesus put forth his hand, and touched him, saying,

I will; be thou clean. And immediately his leprosy was cleansed.

Matthew 8:1-3

It wasn't a month later after Jesus laid hands on him. It was immediately.

Verses 5-10 says,

And when Jesus was entered into Capernaum, there came unto him a centurion, beseeching him,

And saying, Lord, my servant lieth at home sick cf the palsy, grievously tormented.

And Jesus saith unto him, I will come and heal him.

The centurion answered and said, Lord, I am not worthy that thou shouldest come under my roof but speak the word only, and my servant shall be healed.

For I am a man under authority, having soldiers under me: and I say to this man, Go, and he goeth; and to another, Come, and he cometh; and to my servant, Do this, and he doeth it

When Jesus heard it, he marvelled, and said to them that followed, Verily I say unto you, I have not found so great faith, no, not in Israel.

And Jesus said unto the centurion, Go thy way; and as thou hast believed, so be it done unto thee. And his servant was healed in the selfsame hour.

What was it that caused his servant to be healed? It was his faith that was in his heart that came out of his mouth. There was an intensity of desire on the inside of him that caused the manifestation of it to happen that selfsame hour.

DON'T PUT IT OFF TO THE FUTURE

While he spake these things unto them, behold, there came a certain ruler, and worshipped him, saying, My daughter is even now dead: but come and lay thy hand upon her, and she will live.

And Jesus arose, and followed him, and so did his disciples.

And, behold, a woman, which was diseased with an issue cf blood twelve years, came behind him, and touched the hem of his garment:

For she said within herself, If I may but touch his garment, I shall be whole.

But Jesus turned him about, and when he saw her, he said, Daughter, be cf good comfort; thy faith hath made thee whole. And the woman was made whole from that hour.

Matthew 9:18-22

She had such intensity of desire, she was strained, she was focused, she was fixed. She was not going to be denied her heritage. It was in her heart, and she declared it with her mouth. And she was healed immediately.

If you are fed up today with the devil stealing from you and your family, then make him pay. Has the devil stolen your peace, your health, or your finances? Right now, this very moment, you need to become intense over what you're believing God for! Do it now!

If your children are running from the Lord, then you get focused on declaring Jeremiah 31:17:

And there is hope in thine end, saith the Lord, that thy children shall come again to their own border.

If your peace has been robbed, then become absorbed on confessing Philippians 4:7:

And the peace of God, which passeth all understanding, shall keep your hearts and minds through Christ Jesus.

If it's your health Satan has attacked, then get intent on being healed. Confess Isaiah 53:5:

But he was wounded for our transgressions, he was bruised for our iniquities: the chastisement of our peace was upon him; and with his stripes we are healed.

If you're believing for restoration in your finances, then become engrossed with Philippians 4:19:

But my God shall supply all your need according to his riches in glory by Christ Jesus.

Begin to confess with your mouth the scriptures concerning your situation. There is a verse for everything you're going through. God covered it all when He wrote the Bible. Look up all the Scriptures you can find and speak them over your household. Don't let up in your stand of faith. Your intensity will bring results!

CHAPTER

Six

Did You Say Thank You?

Did You Say Thank You?

Since the time my daughters were very young and could barely even write, I taught them to write thank you letters to people who blessed them. If someone bought them a dress or a stuffed animal, they knew it was just polite not only to thank them verbally, but also to send them a written thank you. That was just a rule in our home. And people really appreciate it.

Have you ever mailed a wedding gift to someone out of town and months went by without ever hearing from them? You wonder, Did they receive the gift? If they did, did they not like it? Why haven t they even called or written to let me know they received it? When you give someone something and they never even say thank you, it honestly makes you not want to bless that person anymore. You simply feel that your gift wasn't appreciated.

Thanksgiving is the act of expressed appreciation. It seems that today's society, by and large, has lost the attitude of gratitude. Even on game shows that I've seen, people don't seem very appreciative for the things they win. Why is that? Are people spoiled at getting whatever they want? Well, in the eyes of God, a thankful heart is vitally important.

The definition for the word thankful is full of thanks, grateful, appreciative, feeling gratitude, expressing appreciation, obliged, beholding, and indebted to.

When you give your life to God, you're indebted to Him. He gave you salvation; now you owe Him your life in service.

THANKFULNESS HAS REWARDS

There is so much for us to learn in the story of the ten lepers. Watch this:

And it came to pass, as he went to Jerusalem, that he passed through the midst of Samaria and Galilee. And as he entered into a certain village, there met him ten men that were lepers, which stood afar off: And they lilted up their voices, and said, Jesus, Master, have mercy on us. And when he saw them, he said unto them, Go show yourselves unto the priests. And it came to pass, that, as they went, they were cleansed.

Luke 17:11-14

They shouted to Jesus, "Master, have mercy on us." And Jesus cleansed them all.

And one of them, when he saw that he was healed, turned back, and with a loud voice glorified God, And fell down on his face at his feet, giving Him thanks: and he was a Samaritan.

And Jesus answering said, Were there not ten cleansed? but where are the nine? There are not found that returned to give glory to God, save this stranger. And he said unto him, Arise, go thy way: thy faith hath made thee whole.

Luke 17:15-19

Notice that all ten were cleansed but only one was made completely whole. Which one? The one who returned to give thanks.

Noah Webster's 1828 Dictionary defines the word whole as all, total, containing the total amount or number, the entire thing, complete, not defective or imperfect, unimpaired, unbroken; uninjured; sound; not hurt or sick; restored to health and soundness.

In other words, although the nine were cleansed and leprosy stopped eating away their flesh, they still had the signs that they once had the disease. They may have had a limb missing or part of their face had been eaten away, and it remained that way. But for the one who was made whole, he had no signs that he had ever had the disease. His body was completely restored.

Do you want to be made whole in your family? Do you want to be made whole in your marriage? Do you want to be made whole in your body?

As a parent, it would bother me greatly if the only time my daughters came to my house was to get something from me. If they were constantly asking me for things and never wanting to just spend time with me, that would hurt me.

If every time I gave them something, they just walked away without thanking me, I would get fed up with that kind of attitude. In fact, I would probably put a stop to always being the one giving out and never feeling appreciated.

Be careful for nothing; but in every thing by prayer and supplication with thanksgiving let your requests be made known unto God.

Philippians 4:6

Those are two important words: With thanksgiving.

In approaching God and asking Him for blessings, we must never forget to be thankful for the blessings that He's already granted us. We have to be thankful for the air that we breathe. Be thankful for your eyesight. Be thankful for your hearing. Be thankful for your health. Be thankful for everything that you have.

I believe one of the reasons that I've become so blessed is because I've tapped into this intensity of desire AND I'm continually expressing thankfulness to God.

I tell Him when I get up in the morning, all day long, and everywhere I go, "I love You, Lord. Oh, I thank You. You're so good to me. I worship You. I magnify Your name. Father God, I love You." And He pours the blessings on me. He answers every one of my prayers.

My pastor, Harold Nichols, is in his late 70's, and every month he sends me $25.00 to get my fingernails done. I'm like one of his daughters. He has done this for close to fifteen years every month. And every month, I send him a little thank you card for the money. I don't take it for granted or expect it. I'm thankful every month, and I express it towards him. That's how we need to be with God.

Jerry and I bless our staff with a birthday bonus when each of them has a birthday, and only two out of over one hundred employees send us a thank you card. Out of ten lepers that received healing, only one returned with a grateful heart.

You wonder why you don't walk in the blessings of God? Are you appreciative? Do you have a grateful heart? Are you thankful? Do you tell God how thankful you are? How appreciative are you? It has to come out of your mouth.

What eye has not seen and ear has not heard and has not entered into the heart of man, [all that] God has prepared (made and keeps ready) for those who love Him [who hold Him in affectionate reverence, promptly obeying Him and gratefully recognizing the benefits He has bestowed]

1 Corinthians 2:9 (Amplified)

The words that jumped out at me were: Gratefully recognizing the benefits He has bestowed.

Verse 12 (Amplified) says,

Now we have not received the spirit [that belongs to] the world, but the [Holy] Spirit Who is from God, [given to us] that we might realize and comprehend and appreciate the gifts [of divine favor and blessing so freely and lavishly] bestowed on us by God.

There's that word appreciate.

As ye have therefore received Christ Jesus the Lord, so walk ye in him:

Rooted and built up in him, and established in the faith, as ye have been taught, abounding therein with_ thanksgiving

Colossians 2:6-7

The definition of the word abound is over and above, more than what is required, more than what’s necessary. It means saying more than just, "Thanks, Lord." It means you do more than what is needed causing God to believe you really mean it.

We have to be taught to abound in thanksgiving. We have to learn. I don't know about you, but out of those ten lepers, I want to be the one that comes and falls at Jesus' feet. I want to be made whole. That word whole means there is not going to be one area of your life lacking. You will be made whole and complete in your spirit, soul, body, finances, socially, every area.

THANKSGIVING VS. PRAISE

Do not fret or have any anxiety about anything ... by prayer and petition (definite requests), with thanksgiving, continue to make your wants known to God.

Philippians 4:6 (Amplified)

Thanksgiving is the act of expressing specific gratitude to God for blessings He has bestowed upon us. Praise focuses on who God is; whereas thanksgiving focuses on what God has specifically done for us.

Be earnest and unwearied and steadfast in your prayer [life], being [both] alert and intent in [your praying] with thanksgiving.

Colossians 4:2 (Amplified)

The Psalmist declares in Psalm 116:12,17,

What shall I render unto the Lord for all his benefits toward me?

The answer to his question:

I will offer to thee the sacrifice of thanksgiving, and will call upon the name cf the Lord.

Thanksgiving is your gift back to God.

John 11:41 says, (describing the resurrection of Lazarus),

Then they took away the stone from the place where the dead was laid. And Jesus lifted up his eyes, and said, Father, I thank thee that thou hast heard me.

Even Jesus thanked the Heavenly Father for the answers to His prayers.

Giving thanks always for all things unto God...

Ephesians 5:20

In every thing give thanks: for this is the will of God in Christ Jesus concerning you.

1 Thessalonians 5:18

So we must pray, "Lord, teach me to be grateful. Teach me to be thankful. Teach me to be appreciative of the things that You have given me."

THANKS AHEAD OF TIME

When praying the prayer of faith according to Mark 11, we believe we receive when we pray. Well, what do we do when we believe we receive when we pray? We give thanks for the answer to the prayer!

If I told my friend, Carmen, that I was going to buy her a new outfit today, she would immediately say, "Thank you, Carolyn." She hasn't even seen the outfit yet, but she would already thank me. Why? Because she has faith in my word that I will honor what I said I would do.

We should be the same way with God. If you're believing God for something in your life, and you've prayed the prayer of faith believing you receive when you pray, then you should be thanking God right now. You know He will honor His Word. So, go ahead and give Him thanks.

Your response should be: "Thank You, Father. I thank You that You've heard my prayer, and You will perform it. You will do what I've asked You to do because You're my Father and You love me. Thank You for answering my prayer."

God is drawn to a thankful heart. If we would just stop and think about how many prayers God has answered and how seldom we have thanked Him for them, I am sure we would be overwhelmed. We should be just as definite in returning thanks as we are in praying a prayer of request.

We come to God with very specific petitions, but when we thank Him, our thanksgiving is indefinite and general. We should thank Him for specific things. If we're going to ask specifically in prayer requests, we need to thank Him specifically. Who do you think God will pile the blessings on?

The person who is thankful.

Key #3 Your Heart

CHAPTER

Seven

Do You Forgive?

Do You Forgive?

We've already discussed that the intensity of your faith along with the words of your mouth will produce the answer to your prayers. However, there is one last subject that we cannot ignore. It is the root to receiving from God. Forgiveness. I know this is a touchy subject and you probably wished I hadn't brought it up, but it is vital. I want you to read a familiar verse and notice what Jesus says about the area of forgiveness.

And Jesus answering saith unto them, Have faith in God.

For verily I say unto you, That whosoever shall say unto this mountain, Be thou removed, and be thou cast into the sea; and shall not doubt in his heart, but shall believe that those things which he saith shall come to pass; he shall have whatsoever he saith.

Therefore I say unto you, What things soever ye desire, when ye pray, believe that ye receive them, and ye shall have them.

That's not the end of the statement. The next verse begins with AND.

And when ye stand praying, forgive, if ye have aught against any: that your Father also which is in heaven may forgive you your trespasses.

But if ye do not forgive, neither will your Father which , is in heaven forgive your trespasses.

Mark 11:22-26

So there's key #3 to receiving the answers to your prayers. You must have a forgiving heart. When you stand praying, you have to forgive because if you do not forgive, you will not be forgiven. That's the bottom line.

Haven't you carried certain things around with you long enough? The Lord wants you free of it all. He wants you totally and completely free!

For if ye forgive men their trespasses, your heavenly Father will also forgive you: But if ye forgive not men their trespasses, neither will your Father forgive your trespasses.

Matthew 6:14-15

It's clear Jesus meant what He said.

...forgive, and ye shall be forgiven.

Luke 6:37

IT AFFECTS YOU MOST

Forgiveness is a debt we owe, but when you forgive, it cancels that debt. For us to receive from God, we must forgive. We have to choose to forgive. It's a choice we make minute by minute. You can finish reading this book and instantly have the opportunity to be offended by someone and then develop unforgiveness towards that person. unforgiveness in your heart affects you... not them.

Are there things that your spouse did that you just can't seem to forget? It may have even been ten years ago, and you're still walking around with that in your heart. Well, you are the one being hurt when you hold an offense.

Your life will stop progressing because of the offense, not your spouse's life. You have got to make a decision once and for all that today is the day that you will release all unforgiveness from your heart. It could be the very thing that's kept your victory from manifesting.

You have to make a quality decision to never, never, never bring up that offense again. Don't talk about it. Don't think about it. Don't mention it. Forget it. It's over with. It's been uprooted and removed out of your heart. You are free from unforgiveness in Jesus' Name.

If you have been abused mentally, physically or even sexually, you need to ask the Holy Spirit to come on the scene and help you release the offense in your life that has caused you so much pain. The anointing destroys the yoke of bondage—all types of bondages—even the bondage of unforgiveness. Jesus is there to comfort you and to help you get over this hurt in your life.

Who is weak, and I do not feel [his] weakness? Who is made to stumble and fall and have his faith hurt, and I am not on fire [with sorrow or indignation]?

2 Corinthians 11:29 (Amplified)

AN ACT OF YOUR WILL

It is an act of your will to forgive those who have hurt you. The Word of God is the standard by which we are entitled to live, and it plainly says that you must forgive and release offenses from your heart—no matter how severe the pain was.

When you choose to forgive and begin to pray for that person, just as you would for a very close friend or a relative, the anointing of God will destroy those yokes, and a relationship can be built.

If you've been divorced and you're not healed of all the hurts and wounds from your first marriage, it is almost inevitable that you will carry those hurts into the second marriage and end up destroying it. It is extremely difficult to have healthy relationships when you continue to carry around all the hurts from the past. The Word of God can change that!

Great peace have they who love Your law; nothing shall offend them or make them stumble.

Psalm 119:165 (Amplified)

WHAT DO PEOPLE SEE IN YOU?

Do people see the good in you? Or do they see someone full of hurts, pains and bitterness? The way you live today is a product of the choices you've made throughout your life. You can place the blame on others for how you "turned out," but you, and only you, are in control of your life today. It is no one else's fault for your present circumstances.

Every day you make choices. You choose to get up out of bed. You choose what to wear each day. You choose what you'll eat for lunch. You also choose to be in a good mood or a bad mood each day. The choice is yours. When people say things to hurt your feelings, you have the choice to be offended or release it and move on.

How will you respond when someone offends you? Forgive, forget it, and move on with God. Don't let anything hinder your prayers. The choice is yours.

When you truly forgive, you are going to feel as though a heavy, tremendous burden has been lifted from you.

You may have been deeply wounded and hurt, and I would never make light of your situation. There may have been things happen in your life that have caused deep scars on the inside of you. You may have had a father abandon you, or been physically or mentally abused by someone, and you've never been able to forgive that person. Well, today is the day for your deliverance.

You can't do anything to make them apologize or "pay" for what they did to you. But you can forgive them and move on in your life. Don't let their mistake stop you from being successful. It's time to forgive.

Confess to one another therefore your faults (your slips, your false steps, your offenses, your sins) and pray [also] for one another, that you may be healed and restored [to a spiritual tone of mind and heart]. The earnest (heartfelt, continued) prayer of a righteous man makes tremendous power available [dynamic in its working],

James 5:16 (Amplified)

So that's what your prayers do. All you have to do is open your mouth and allow God's Word to come out, release the unforgiveness in your heart, and your situation will change.

CHAPTER

Eight

When Do You Want Your Victory?

When Do You Want Your Victory?

On a Thursday evening about 11:30 p.m. January 22, 1998, I was attending Brother Kenneth Copeland's Ministers' Conference. There was something that took place in the spirit realm that night, and it has transformed my life.

There was a prophecy given by Brother Copeland to Dennis Burke, and my husband interpreted it. Then Brother Copeland said, "This is not just to Dennis Burke but to everyone. You can take it for you personally." I want you to read that prophecy:

"And the vision began small in your heart, and yet along the way, it's gotten greater and greater and greater, and you said, 'Lord, I can see it on the inside, but when will I see it on the outside?'

"And you say it is here or it is there, and when will I be at that place where I know it will happen. And you've gone from this city into that city, and from this nation to that nation, from this fort to that fort, and you would say, 'Well, Lord, when are You going to show me, and when will I be there?'

"And the Lord has said to you this night, say no more 'when,' for 'when' has come. And you are in it right now. The birthing of it came tonight. And you will say from this moment forward, it's no longer 'when,' it's 'now.' I'm in it right now.

"And from this moment forward, you will not tiptoe around about it, but you're going to pick up speed, and then you're going to get a little faster and a little faster and a little faster, and from this moment forward, there will be no more taking a step here and a step there, saith the Lord, but it's strides now, son. It is strides. It's strides. Say no more 'when,' say it's 'now,' and it shall be."

The Lord spoke to me that night and instructed me to watch the video of that meeting no less than 21 times. I began to grab hold of that phrase, "Say no more 'when,' but say it's 'now,' and it shall be."

I heard one minister say by the Spirit of God that when we say "NOW," Satan has to let go.

FAITH IS NOW

NOW faith is the substance of things hoped for, the evidence of things not seen.

Hebrews 11:1

I love the Amplified version:

Now faith is the assurance (the confirmation, the title deed) of the things [we] hope for, being the proof of things [we] do not see and the conviction of their reality [faith perceiving as real fact what is not revealed to the senses]

The word now means at the present moment.

The word substance means the matter, the body, the material, the essential constituent, the solidity and firmness.

The word evidence means proof, facts or confirmation.

So our faith is the firmness of what we are believing God for.

Faith is now our substance, and our evidence of things we cannot see with the natural eye, but our faith gives proof to it.

Now is the accepted time. Now, not tomorrow, not next week, not next month. Now! At this present moment!

It was to demonstrate and prove at the present time (in the now season) that He Himself is righteous and that He justifies and accepts as righteous him who has [true] faith in Jesus.

Romans 3:26 (Amplified)

NoW is the day of salvation. NoW is the day for your soundness. NoW is the day for your wholeness. NoW is the day of your deliverance. NoW is the day of your prosperity. Don't put it off until tomorrow. It's your evidence. It's your proof.

Start confessing, "I want the salvation of my family now. I want my new home now. I want my money now. I want my healing now. At this present moment!!"

Do you know why we have to have it now? There's not any time left.

I have been taught for 50 years that the appearing of Jesus is going to come in my lifetime. I've always read that the generation that saw Israel become a nation would not pass away until all things are fulfilled. Well, Israel became a nation in 1948. We're it. There's no more time.

That's why we have to get a hold of this NOW. God is depending on you and me to get out of this mediocre attitude and casually praying for things, and get intense on the inside of us. We've got to allow the Word of God and our faith to grow in our hearts to such a level that we're not letting the world slide. We're not letting our family members go to hell. We're going to use our faith and go out there and bring them into the Kingdom of God.

We've allowed things to come into our lives, into our homes, into our ministry that should not be there. We have the ability to tie Satan up, to bind him so that he cannot operate in our lives anymore.

YOUR LIFE IS ABOUT TO CHANGE

When God speaks, things change.

What happens when you speak? Things change.

Then said the Lord unto me, Thou hast well seen: for I will hasten my word to perform it.

Jeremiah 1:12

Then said the Lord to me, You have seen well, for I am alert and active, watching over My word to perform it.

Jeremiah 1:12 (Amplified)

That's God talking. I didn't write this.

I want you to know while you're sitting there reading this book right now, something's happening out there behind the scenes in your behalf. God is moving in your behalf. He's watching over His Word to perform it. You can't figure it out in your little finite mind how God can do it, but I want you to know He can!

I don't know what you're believing God for. I don't know what kind of miracle that you need in your life, but the angels of God are out there working right now. Don't ever say there's nothing happening. That shows where your level of faith is. There is something happening. Get the angels out there working for you.

Whatever it is that you are believing God for, I want you to say this with your mouth and with intensity, with focus and with passion:

I want my loved ones NOW!

I want my family NOW!

I want my buildings NOW!

I want my money NOW!

I want my healing NOW!

When you said now, Satan had to let go.

So how badly do you want it? Are you willing to forgive? Then, you need to develop your faith by hearing and hearing the Word of God. Become engrossed, fixed, attentive, deliberate, willful and absorbed with seeing the manifestations of your prayers. Then, speak your faith out of your mouth. Give voice to your prayers. And most of all, give thanks to the Lord for all He's done, is doing and is about to do in your life.

Your victory is NoW! Go get it!

About the Author

Carolyn Savelle, wife of minister and author Jerry Savelle, is a highly anointed teacher of the Word of God.

From her earliest years, Carolyn has known the power and anointing of Jesus. She was raised in Shreveport, Louisiana, under the miraculous, healing revivals of oral Roberts and William Branham (complete with tents and sawdust covered floors). Listening to these great men of faith and power made a tremendous impact on her life.

At the very young age of eight, she completely surrendered her life to God and heard His voice calling her into the ministry. God told her, "You will marry a man who will preach the Gospel. You will be missionaries, and you'll go to Africa." In 1966, she was married to Jerry Savelle, and today he is a world-recognized minister and teacher of the Word of faith, and they have established over 50 churches in the continent of Africa.

Carolyn is vice president of Jerry Savelle Ministries International and travels extensively in the United States and around the world ministering the Word of God with power and boldness that comes only from the Holy Ghost.

In addition to their international headquarters in Crowley, Texas, the Savelles have established ministry offices in Kenya, the United Kingdom, South Africa, Tanzania, Australia and Asia.

In September 1994, the Savelles founded JSMI Bible Institute and School of World Evangelism. Just one month prior to the opening of the school, the Lord gave Carolyn a vision. In that vision she saw multitudes of students coming to the school, catching the spirit of revival and going to the nations to spread the Good News. The Lord spoke to her and said, "I am birthing this school in your heart." That day, she received a heart of love for the School and its students, and the school became her child.

In addition to overseeing the welfare of the School, Carolyn serves as an instructor. Her primary focus is on teaching the students how to build an accurate prayer life and the true meaning of the blood of Jesus.

Her practical and inspiring messages have blessed thousands and made a profound impact on the lives of people all over the world.

FOR THOSE WHO DON’T KNOW JESUS, WOULD YOU LIKE TO KNOW HIM?

If you were to die today, where would you spend eternity? If you have accepted Jesus Christ as your personal Lord and Savior, you can be assured that when you die, you will go directly into the presence of God in Heaven. If you have not accepted Jesus as your personal Lord and Savior, is there any reason why you can't make Jesus the Lord of your life right now? Please pray this prayer out loud, and as you do, pray with a sincere and trusting heart, and you will be born again.

DEAR GOD IN HEAVEN,

I come to You in the Name of Jesus to receive salvation and eternal life. I believe that Jesus is Your Son. I believe that He died on the cross for my sins, and that You raised Him from the dead. I receive Jesus now into my heart and make Him the Lord of my life. Jesus, come into my heart. I welcome You as my Lord and Savior. Father, I believe Your Word that says I am now saved. I confess with my mouth that I am saved and born again. I am now a child of God.

Table of Contents

1 How Badly Do You Want It?

2 What Family Were You Born Into?

Key #1 Your Faith

3 What Can Your Faith Produce?

4 Are You Limiting Yourself?

Key #2 Your Mouth

5 What's Coming Out of Your Mouth?

6 Did You Say Thank You?

Key #3 Your Heart

7 Do You Forgive?

8 When Do You Want Your Victory?